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MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL ARE SUMMONED TO A MEETING OF THE TOWN COUNCIL WHICH WILL BE HELD ON TUESDAY 12th JUNE 2018 AT THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, MOOR STREET, KIRKHAM TO TRANSACT THE FOLLOWING BUSINESS

AGENDA 
Guest- Jack Dinsley

2018/6/1
To note apologies for absence- 
2018/6/2
To declare any interests

2018/6/3
To consider the latest police report – Incident rate table Appendix 1
2018/6/4
To accept the minutes from the meeting dated 8th and 29th May
2018/6/5
To discuss the matters arising from those minutes not on this agenda
2018/5/6
Finances

i. Agree the monthly accounts for April-
ii. Note changes to annual accounts Attachment 1
iii. Bar breakdown Appendix 2
iv. Agree payments of invoices 
	Payments to be agreed

	12/06/2018
	By card
	Smiths hire
	In Bloom works Maryfields
	60

	12/06/2018
	By card
	Smiths hire
	In Bloom works Maryfields
	19.58

	12/06/2018
	By card
	Smiths hire
	In Bloom works Maryfields
	57.36

	12/06/2018
	By card
	Smiths hire
	In Bloom works Maryfields
	24.96

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	Black Box
	Contract
	492

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	POSH
	Mayor Making buffet
	315

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	Fylde Council
	Drain jetting
	456

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	K&W Advetiser
	Annual Assembly Ad
	90

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	R Lancaster
	Maryfields In Bloom
	270

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	Rawcliffes
	Internal audit
	1620

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	SBWaste
	Allotment skip
	230

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	Sue Stock
	Bar and cleaning wages
	95.37

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	System Hygiene
	Cleaning/baby change/drier
	422.23

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	SLCC
	Clerks Membership
	208

	12/06/2018
	transfer
	Travis Perkins
	CC Garden beds
	167.68

	13/06/2018
	transfer
	Woodys
	In Bloom Maryfields works
	472.13


v. To consider in completing the Annual Governance Statement
2017/18 that-

1. We have put in place arrangements for effective financial management during the year, and for the preparation of the accounting statements.
2. We maintained an adequate system of internal control including measures designed to prevent and detect fraud and corruption and reviewed its effectiveness.
3. We took all reasonable steps to assure ourselves that there are no matters of actual or potential non-compliance with laws, regulations and Proper Practices that could have a significant financial effect on the ability of this authority to conduct its business or manage its finances.

4. We provided proper opportunity during the year for the exercise of electors’ rights in accordance with the requirements of the Accounts and Audit Regulations. 
5. We carried out an assessment of the risks facing this authority and took appropriate steps to manage those risks, including the introduction of internal controls and/or external insurance cover where required. 
6. We maintained throughout the year an adequate and effective system of internal audit of the accounting records and control systems. 
7. We took appropriate action on all matters raised in reports from internal and external audit. 
8. We considered whether any litigation, liabilities or commitments, events or transactions, occurring either during or after the year-end, have a financial impact on this authority and, where appropriate, have included them in the accounting statements.
vi. To approve the accounting statements for 2017/18

2018/6/7 
To receive the Mayor’s Announcements

· Civic Sunday

2018/6/9  
To receive the report from the Leisure Parks and Open Spaces Committee- 

i. Allotment skip thanks 

ii. South View drains
2018/6/10
To receive the report from the Staffing committee -

2018/6/11      To consider the following Planning applications and make



 recommendations

i. 18/0374
Pear Tree School
extended
ii. 18/0368
Selby Ind Estate
Storage Unit
iii. 18/0215
Windrush Farm
Revised Plans

iv. 18/0090
Segar Street

Revised Plans

2018/6/12
To receive the report from the representative on Licensing-

2018/6/13
To consider a KBG report- 

2018/6/14
To receive an update on Community Assets 

· Lease for Maryfields to be signed

· Library- meeting with Asset transfer
· Car Parks-Rates

2018/6/15
To consider a Highways report and report any issue

2018/6/16
To receive any correspondence and recommend responses

· Citizens Advice invoice

· Calder Close Bench Appendix 3
· Police/Streetwise

· Application for co-option Attachment 2
· LCC- Local Delivery Scheme Attachment 3
· Mark Menzies MP- Birley Street

· Fylde ex-Mayor- Thanks

2018/6/18
To receive the Clerks report  
i. Local list
ii. GOTCHA meeting-22nd June
iii. P Woods retirement

iv. Review of Standing Orders 
v. Approval of Data Protection Policy and FOI procedures To follow



vi. Approval of updated CCTV policy To follow







vii. Approval of updated Media Policy
 To follow






viii. Discuss Councillors email procedures and Council data storage 

ix. Santander branch closure- Clerk wrote to the MP.   
2018/6/19
To receive updates and make recommendations on the following Projects/Events

i. Allotment extension/ land transfer

ii. Sports development- Rev Bundy
iii. Cenotaph project
iv. Youth project – Youth Council
v. Volunteering

vi. KirkFest- 
vii. Covenant Project- 

viii. Christmas lights- Appendix 4
ix. Enhancement Plan update– from special meeting
· to make adjustments and republish plan- 
· to invite Business group representatives to full council meeting

· price welcome signs and brown signs for by passes and in roads

· develop Community Development Project

· prioritise dog agility trail on Calder Close     

                
· Picnic Benches for Maryfields



x. CCTV camera upgrades
2018/6/20 To receive report from representative on Fracking Community Liaison Group Appendix 5
Date and time of next meeting – July 10th 2018
Signed
Emma Duffy
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Town Clerk
Appendix 1
Crime figures

	Incidents
	Apr-18
	May
	June
	July
	August

	Nuisance/ASB
	13
	14
	 
	 
	 

	Criminal Damage
	8
	4
	 
	 
	 

	Theft
	5
	4
	 
	 
	 

	Assaults
	6
	20
	 
	 
	 

	Road Traffic Incidents
	5
	8
	 
	 
	 

	Road releted (i.e. obstruction)
	9
	4
	 
	 
	 

	Additional Comments
	Harveys owner imprisoned
	Assaults high this Month due to incident of young person having an altercation with associated care staff resulting in multiple reports inputted. No serious injuries. 
	 
	 
	 

	
	Car damage on Mill st car parks
	
	
	
	


Appendix 2

Bar Breakdown

	Date
	Event 
	Stock purchase
	Till take
	Stock balance
	Wages on sage

	23/07/2016
	18th Birthday
	505.94
	211.3
	
	0

	21/08/2016
	Wedding reception
	576.65
	1213.95
	
	0

	12/02/2017
	Christening
	463.42
	101.6
	
	0

	19/02/2017
	21st Birthday
	
	606.42
	
	155.99

	15/04/2017
	FCYT Event
	
	177
	
	0

	30/04/2017
	ChildsParty
	150.5
	86.2
	
	0

	06/05/2017
	Mayor Making
	23.98
	92.94
	
	0

	21/07/2017
	FCYT Event
	99.16
	119.55
	
	60

	27/08/2017
	Twinning reception
	377.28
	468.15
	
	22.84

	15/09/2017
	FCYT 1st Birthday
	
	191.55
	
	0

	01/10/2017
	60th Birthday
	270.46
	993
	
	0

	20/10/2017
	Twinning reception
	218.98
	90.15
	
	105.38

	22/10/2017
	Christening
	0
	482.53
	
	0

	09/12/2017
	Filipino Party
	254.32
	391.35
	
	175.78

	10/02/2018
	Christening
	168.01
	164.1
	
	44.86

	24/03/2018
	FCYT show
	
	95.75
	
	24.74

	05/05/2018
	Kirkham Dance
	213.89
	355.6
	749.45
	75

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	3322.59
	5841.14
	
	664.59

	
	minus VAT
	664.52
	
	
	

	
	minus stock in hand
	749.45
	
	
	

	
	Balance
	1908.62
	5841.14
	749.45
	664.59

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Bar take
	5841.14
	
	
	

	
	Minus stock costs
	1908.62
	
	
	

	
	Minus wages
	664.59
	
	
	

	
	Clear profit
	3267.93
	
	
	


Glasses/ice bucket/straws etc were included in stock./Fridges cost £798 – Vat = £638.40p

Appendix 3- Calder Close bench
Hi Emma- Jo
Thanks for your quick reply,  I'm impressed! I hope something can be done to replace the bench/benches, especially as that particular one was donated. I know there are benches on the pathway but they face away from from the field. There must be suitable spots that the cctv cameras can see. 

Will be happy for you to raise this at the appropriate time.

Thanks again.

H

Morning H
 Kirkham Town Council own Calder Close field and have removed the bench as the youths were gathering there out of sight of the CCTV cameras and their behaviour was causing great distress to residents on the Close.
There is some development due this year on the field and I will put your comments to Council to consider when they are purchasing equipment for the field.
Kind Regards
 Emma-Jo Duffy
 I am writing regarding a park bench on the playing field on Remembrance Way in Kirkham. The bench has been removed even though it was donated in memory of a lady called Cath. The plaque is still there.  Surely a donated bench which was in perfect condition should not be removed. I understand that somebody had complained about it but surely it could have been resited away from houses. Another bench was removed after being vandalised and there are now no benches on the field. They were well used by dog walkers, families who could sit and keep an eye on their children and residents who just liked to sit and chat.

I look forward to hearing from you.

Mrs H

Appendix 4- Christmas lights
I just thought I would send through an update from our first meeting last week. 

We have decided on Saturday 24th November this year, we felt that there was a rush for parents from work it being on a Friday and 5pm traffic so we hope it being on a Saturday will ease this.

Our main focus was reviewing funds as we currently have £1700 in the bank and looking at what we would need to raise to support another switch on this year and the trees that the fund provides around Kirkgate and Market Square. 

Heidi and Karl are going  to start approaching the local businesses again and we’re looking at putting an advert in Kirkham and Wesham Advertiser asking for support.

We have spoken about further motif lighting on a few more lampposts for this year. The town owns all the lighting that was bought last year which really did make a difference so if funds don’t stretch then we do already have those stored. 

It was agreed that the we should have a few more ‘stalls’this year as they made a difference at the switch on, people seemed to enjoy the Christmas Markets feel they brought and a we’ve already had a couple of enquiries for this year.

I think that was about it, we are looking at a public meeting coming up we just don’t want to scare people off with the talk of Christmas just yet.

Thanks

Jen

Appendix 5
Community Liaison Meeting

4th June 2018
As is my usual writing style, I avoid putting an interpretation upon information provided at these meetings.  I prefer to let readers come to their own conclusions.

I will however this time say that I personally was very concerned about the debate around emergency plans and urge anyone who is worried to contact your MP and ask what they know about emergency planning.  As suspected, there is a lot of trust being placed in regulation.  In the event of an accident it is not regulation that will save people but action.  My personal confidence in Government and what it is imposing upon communities is zero.

Matters arising and actions from last CLG meeting

Security staff and photos:  There was an update about the ongoing issue of Security taking images of protectors.  

It was now confirmed that security have been asked not to take photos unless they believe they are witnessing a crime or if they feel threatened.  The definition of threat also includes protesters videoing or photographing security staff.  So if for example a protester is livestreaming security directly they can expect to see security take a photograph of them.  

We were told that photos of protesters or cars on the verge should no longer be photographed.
We asked for clarification around the implications for this and the injunction.  If Cuadrilla intend to take out civil prosecutions they will require evidence. Cuadrilla say they will be relying on CCTV evidence of the bell mouth.

We were told that Cuadrilla is GDPR compliant and that images taken on personal phones should only be taken if the staff feel threatened and therefore should be passed over to the police if and then removed from devices.  

Staff have been instructed not to post to face book.

Any non- compliance should be reported.

Emergency plan:  For over a year the CLG has been asking for details of an emergency plan.  We have been constantly informed that the site is covered by a generic plan.   

 As the PNR site progresses towards the fracking stage we have stressed that more needs to be done to explain safety measures.
The Chair of the Lancashire Resilience Forum attended the meeting along with a representative from the Fire and Rescue Service.  They presented a briefing note and a lists of hazards and ratings (none of which are specific to Fracking).  

Most of the LRF response is based on a generic plans.

The LRF is multi agency planning involving Fire and rescue, police, HSE, EA and LCC.  Some issues are defined by Central Government such as planning for ‘flu epidemics and flooding, others are designated locally.

It was explained that the Environment Agency and the HSE are the lead agencies on Risk Assessments for Fracking.  They will carry out a safety audit as the site moves to fracking stage.

The PNR site is currently defined as a Medium risk and is therefore covered by generic emergency plans.  There is no specific legislation to enforce a site specific plan for frack sites.

We asked to see a copy but we were told that the plan is not available as it is covered under counter terrorism measures and may be commercially sensitive.

The majority of plans are modelled and not enacted.

We were told that plans are in place should schools need to be evacuated, or people displaced.

Members of the CLG were told that the Fire and Rescue service are reluctant to use engines in a drill in case they are blocked by protest.  This was robustly challenged as never has an emergency vehicle been hampered by protesters.

The debate took a long time as neither CLG members nor industry could satisfy each other’s questions and fears.  Cuadrilla feel revealing too much will heighten fears and create an “armagedon scenario” but other CLG members expressed deep concern that they could not reassure their communities based on current available information.

Eventually it was agreed that LCC and the LRF will look at risks and mitigation and present at the next meeting.

The basic message is we have to trust that plans are in place and sufficient, and (residents, protesters and police at the gate as well as site workers) “all be ready to react to the emergency services” 

CLG Membership:  Following a resignation, and a the vacancy being open for several months, 2 volunteers have made themselves known from the local area and will be interviewed and appointed by Westby Parish Council in time for the next meeting

Steam from rig; following a number of reports, cooling drilling fluid condensing on it’s return to the surface has been identified as the source of steam.

Eviction: at the last meeting the eviction of camp freedom was queried.  It was clarified that the instruction was given because of road safety.

Commercial extraction: There is no fixed date at which the application to commercially extract gas will be submitted.  They still have to get permission to carry out the test fracking.  Data will have to then be analysed and will require potentially a year of testing to ascertain whether the gas is commercially viable.  

Carr Bridge Residential park: it was suggested that a leaflet drop is required to provide residents with contact numbers for complaints and queries.

Alarms: At the last meeting a question was asked about different alarms for different emergencies.  Originally we were told one alarm covered all eventualities.  However there are 2 different alarms. One to signal a gas emission and one for other events requiring action to musters stations.

There are 2 muster stations on site.

The CLG will be informed of drills after they have occurred so we can disseminate information to our communities.

United Utilities works :  Three councillors reported they had met with United Utilities to discuss further works along PNR and the impact on communities.  The work is not connected to Cuadrilla activity but we felt it is important that UU attend a CLG meeting to explain the timescale and impact to everyone.
Site Update: The second well is shallower than the first at 2.6km deep.  Currently they are casing the “heal” of the well which is the point at which the lateral begins.  The lateral will take a few weeks to complete.

LCC: There have been complaints about noise but did not exceed limits.  Other issues is the growth of paraphanalia in hedgerows and road safety.

Please can we tidy the hedges and keep chairs etc off the footpath around gate camp.

Westby Camp has been served with an eviction notice and as the deadline has expired, enforcement steps are being explored.  The notice to quit was issued after concern about safety of campers near road and sightlines around the junction.

HSE: No report was given by the HSE

Environment Agency: A site inspection took place to check the contractors carrying out improvements to a drain near the pad to remove standing water.

The EA hosted a meet the regulator event.  A number of enquiries and issues were raised by the public which have been taken away to investigate.

There will not be another event for PNR but there will be more for further sites.  

It was suggested that the advertising for the event was not great and most people who attended did so because they had hears about if from CLG members.

Citizen Space on the website has been updated and contains the new water permit and information about the environment assessment plan that covers monitoring of emissions to air.

Police Update: There have been complaints made about the growth of the Westby camp and the presence of protesters at B and Q and Ribby Roundabouts (issues that are now outdated) Some residents at Carr Bridge have been upset by the sign about toxic water and have needed reassurance.

Police numbers have not been affected by the injunction and if intelligence suggests they may increase.
Other:  Other issues regarding the pad and rig have been raised directly with the EA.

A resident asked about the potential impact of fracking on house prices and council tax.  They were advised to raise with the MP for Fylde, Mark Menzies as if fracking is classed as being in the National interest it is only right Government are aware of the impact of their policies. LCC advised that you have to be able to prove a direct effect of a development or a process in order to claim compensation.

Next meeting 2 July
